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The Minutes of a Meeting of the Parish Council held on Tuesday 29th October 2019
 in the Committee Room, West Buckland Village Hall at 7.30pm.
Present: Cllr’s Mrs M Blogg (Chair), Mrs S Drury, J Nutt, Mrs L Peace and C Silverlight.

In attendance: County Cllr J Thorne, District Cllr R Habgood and the Clerk, Mrs J Larcombe.

89/10/19. To accept apologies for absence. Apologies were accepted from Cllr D Lacey and 

                Cllr D Mitton. Cllr Mitton was attending the NALC Conference.
90/10/19. Disclosure of interest in items on the agenda. There were no disclosures of interest.
81/10/19. To agree the minutes of the meeting held on 24/09/19. The minutes were agreed as an 
                accurate record of the meeting and were duly signed by the Chair.
82/10/19. Matters arising from the minutes not covered by the agenda. There were no matters 

                arising.
83/10/19. Democratic Period. There were no members of the public present.
84/10/19. Planning: 
a) To consider any Planning Applications received by the Parish Council prior to the 
meeting. There were no planning applications.
b) To note the comment made on 46/19/0025 Erection of replacement and additional 
two storey side extension at Perrymeade, West Buckland Road, West Buckland (amended plans). Cllr Silverlight declared a personal interest.
                Comment: West Buckland Parish Council has no objections to the granting of approval.
c) To receive decisions from planning applications determined by SWT Council.
There were no decision notices.
                d) Update on progress with a decision for application 46/17/0053 Removal of Condition 
                No 03 of 46/16/0005 (Restrictions to trading of retail building) at Blackdown Garden 
                Centre, Wellington Road, West Buckland. Jeremy Guise, Planning Officer SW & T, has 

                informed the Clerk that he has received notification from the  applicant’s agent that the 

                applications is to be withdrawn.  The agent has reached an agreement with SCC Highways 
                regarding the access and will be submitting further information  pursuant to variation of 

                condition 3 ‘shortly’. Mr Guise has asked that this occur before the end of November.
                d) Any other planning matters. Cllr Habgood has not been able to speak to Stacey Salter, 

Planning Enforcement Officer SW & T, regarding her decision to close enforcement case E/10/46/16 at Gerbestone Manor Farm. He will try to get more information.
85/10/19. Highways. 

a) Matters arising from previous meeting/s. There were no matters arising from previous 

meetings.
b) To note any highway defects to report to SCC. It was noted that there are lots of red 

Markings on roads in the parish indicating repairs are scheduled.
                c) To note the Highways Winter Service 2019-20 and discuss whether to take part in 
                the Snow Warden Scheme. The Parish Council salt bag collection has ceased this year. It 

                was noted the centre of the village does not have pavements to clear snow from. There was 

                concern about how carers would get to people who need care if there was  a heavy fall of 

                snow. It was decided to opt into the Snow Warden scheme to see if it is possible to set up.
c) Fingerpost sign refurbishment update. Cllr Silverlight was thanked for painting the 

finger post sign at the top of Buckland Hill. There are a couple more signs that he can paint without Chapter 8 training.
A quote of £439.25 + VAT has been received from Cerdic Foundry to cast a single line finger arm for the finger post sign at Budgets Cross. Cerdic Foundry will liaise with West Country Blacksmiths, who the Parish Council has already agreed to use to refurbish the sign. The cost of refurbishing the finger post sign will be about £1,150 + VAT. It might be possible to use some of the CIL funding held by the Parish Council towards the cost. It was agreed to accept the quote from Cerdic Foundaries.
                e) To discuss interest in reforming a Speed Watch Group or the use of alternative 
                methods. Cllr Mrs Blogg has been contacted by a member of the public who is interested in 

                starting a speed watch group again. The Clerk has received information on Auto Speed 

                Watch where a device mounted on a post records speeds and number plate information b ut 

                unfortunately it is not supported by Avon & Somerset Police. The Clerk has emailed SCC 
                for their view.
                f) Any other highways matters. A bollard has been knocked over on Silver Street Green.
86/10/19. To receive reports from:

a) County Cllr. Cllr Thorne’s report was circulated by email prior to the meeting 

(Appendix A). Cllr Thorne said he had been in touch with the Community Liaison Group for Wellesley Hospital and is waiting to speak to them. There are problems with slow traffic on the A38 due to an urgent repair by The Blackbird. Additional traffic is driving through the village. Part of the conditions of the licence granted to work on the highway is to monitor flow and take action when necessary to keep traffic flowing .
b) District Cllr. The most important thing that is happening at SW & T is the writing of the new development plan. At present there are two different plans, one for West Somerset Council and one for TDBC. The existing plans stand until the new one is agreed. The housing numbers for the SHLAA has been reduced and it needs to be decided what the minimum number will be. It will take eighteen months to two years for the Development Plan to be adopted. There has been a lot of discussion about new development standards and this will have a massive impact. There is a lot of discussion about quality not quantity. Developers have schemes locked up for a number of years and a change of standards will increase costs, there is a lot to think about. Cllr Mrs Peace said there was concern whether there is enough business to support housing development and there is a need for a mechanism to make developing sites for employment easier.
 Cllr Thorne and Cllr Habgood left the meeting.

                c) Police. The Police Report for September was circulated by email at the beginning of 

                October. There were 220 calls into 101 and 999 for the Wellington Rural Beat for the month 
                of October 2019. Which is 28 less than last month and does not include calls involving 
                Wellington Town. There were 8 calls to police for ASB across the whole of the rural beat in 
                October and no calls involved Wellington without.

                Councillors were asked to be aware there have been calls pretending to be from HMRC. 

                They were advised not to give any details and if you can block their number on your phone 
                please do. There has also been a Facebook attempted scam from a company called 
                Powerball Mega. They pretend this is from a friend on Facebook, saying they have won 
                lots of money. The advice is to not give them any information.
c) SALC AGM. Cllr Mrs Peace reported she had attended the SALC AGM with Cllr 
Mitton. There had been a talk on climate change and how parishes can get involved. The speaker will be invited to a Parish Council meeting in the New Year.
                e) Any Other Reports. Cllr Mrs Blogg referred to the Village Hall Committee meeting 
                minutes of 2nd October and said there was nothing to report. The Pub Night went well and 
                the next one is the 1st November. A Quiz Night, New Year’s Eve party and VE Day 
                celebrations are planned for May 2020.
87/10/19. Finance

a) To agree and authorise any payments. It was resolved to make the following payments:
West Buckland Village Hall Trust - £24.00 meeting room hire (Payment ref: 1920/19)

Mrs J Larcombe - £319.25 Clerk’s salary and expenses (Payment ref: 1920/20)

West Buckland Village Hall Trust - £20.00 contribution for electricity used by the defibrillator (Payment ref: 1920/21)
Royal British Legion - £30.00 Remembrance donation (Chq no 300001)
A charge of £18 has been made by Unity Trust Bank for June – September (£6 per month).
                b) To note receipt of Community Infrastructure Levy. A payment of £633.10 has been 

                made to the Parish Council by SW & T and this is the Meaningful Proportion payment of  

                CIL which relates to planning application: 46/18/0033 - The Flat, 2A Dyers Close, West 
                Buckland - £633.10. This is the 1st instalment.
88/10/19. Playing Field: 

a) Any matters to report from inspections carried out during the previous month; any actions taken or to be taken as a result. It was reported that there is a rotten plank in one of the seats on the Playing Field. This is a memorial bench and family will be contacted regarding repairs. Cllr Nutt has been asked what he is doing when he is carrying out the inspection so a hi-viz jacket with the name of the Parish Council on it will be ordered.
b) Report from Playground Awareness and Inspection Training Session. Cllr Nutt 

reported on the training session he had attended. He reported that the pedestrian gates shut too quickly and it was noted that it is important to make sure there are buffers on the gates to prevent fingers being squashed. Cutting the grass when the field was wet has left tractor tyre marks but these will hopefully come out.                        
d) Any other playing field matters. The bin in the play area is still being emptied by 
someone unknown.
89/10/19. Footpaths: any footpath matters brought forward. There were no matters brought 

                forward.
90/10/19. To discuss potential projects using Community Infrastructure Levy. Cllr Mrs Blogg 
                said she wanted more than just the village to be considered when spending this money is 

                being discussed. Ham doesn’t tend to get looked at. Several suggestions had been received 
                from parishioners but most did not meet the strict criteria. However some of these projects 
                could be funded by the Parish Council or SCC asked to carry out the work. The Parish 
                Council had been approached by an artist who is planning to restore the Listed pub sign for 
                the Blackbird Inn on the A38, close to Willowbrook Nursery. The Clerk had checked and 
                CIL funding cannot be used for this work. Councillors felt this was an important project and 
                agreed to match the Landlord’s contribution with a grant of £450 when the work is 
                complete. Cllr Nutt offered to help the artist to find funding for the remaining £450. It was 

                agreed the  CIL funding will be used to replace the safety surface under the slide and some 
                of the refurbishment of the fingerpost signs. 
92/10/19. Further discussion on communication with parishioners. It was agreed that the Parish 
                Council will have a Facebook page to improve communication with parishioners. Initially it 

                will be a closed group limited to parishioners but this will be reviewed at a later date. It will 

                only be for Parish Council information. The Clerk will set it up.
93/10/19. Remembrance Day arrangements. Cllr Silverlight will lay the wreath at the war memorial 

                on Remembrance Sunday. Cllr Mrs Drury will also be attending the ceremony.
94/10/19. Route 60 Presentation update. Cllr Mrs Blogg has asked the WI if the Parish Council 

                could combine with them for the Route 60 presentation they have booked but she hasn’t had 

                a reply. It was decided that if the WI is holding a presentation there would not be enough 

                interest to hold a second one.
95/10/19. Correspondence and items of interest. The following correspondence was noted:
                Clerk and Councils Direct - November 2019

                Love Musgrove Newsletter

                Somerset Waste Partnership November 2019 Newsletter.
96/10/19. Any urgent business at the Chairman’s discretion. There was no urgent business.
97/10/19. Date of the next meeting. The next meeting will be held on Tuesday 26th November 2019. 
Appendix A.
• Members Improving Lives Grant Scheme – three projects have come forward and Cllr Thorne can only make four bids maximum. The deadline for bids is 30th November so any potential projects should be notified to him as soon as possible to allow time to work them up into a valid application.

• Blackdowns AONB Partnership – The partnership HQ has moved to new premises just across the road within Blackdown Healthy Living and Activity Centre. Email addresses and the main switchboard number 01823 680 681 stay the same, but direct landline numbers have changed. The new postal address is Blackdown Hills AONB, Riverside, Hemyock, Devon, EX15 3SH. Email is blackdownhills@devon.gov.uk.

• Superfast broadband – Given that CDS say it will take them another 12 months to award a new contract for the phase two roll-out, it would seem that any resident or business currently with broadband speeds of less than 2 Mbps will be eligible for the Better Broadband Voucher Scheme, as a qualification is that you must not be part of a planned deployment from a publicly funded scheme within the next 12 months. They can request a voucher and select a registered provider from whom to receive a new service, including 4G wireless and satellite solutions. It does not affect their status in any future superfast broadband roll-out. Details of the scheme are here https://basicbroadband.culture.gov.uk. Also, there is a Gigabit Broadband Voucher Scheme available for businesses and residential properties. Businesses can claim up to £2,500 either individually or as part of a group project and residents can claim up to £500 as part of a group project. Details of the scheme are here https://gigabitvoucher.culture.gov.uk.

• A38 – SCC has now reduced the speed limit on the A38 between Wellington and Three Bridges from 50 mph to 40 mph. Cllr Thorne was opposed to this speed reduction and alleges that his views as a councillor were ignored and the correct procedure wasn’t gone through.

• Grit bins - Parish councils are being asked to check their grit bins and to let SCC know by 31st October (Thursday) if they need filling. This will assist with the continuing sustainability of this service by targeting visits by the road maintenance teams to only those locations in need. One tonne dumpy bags of salt will continue to be provided on steep slopes. Contact the area highways office asap if there are any questions about the provision of roadside salt. The parish/town council salt bag collection day which has taken place for a number of years up until last winter was also reviewed.  The conclusion was that on recent occasions the take up of this service was generally low and it did not provide good value for money.

• Snow Wardens - A new initiative starting this year is the Community Snow Warden Scheme where parish councils can nominate your own winter warden who will receive training in responding to winter weather events, co-ordinating local snow clearance, such as on footways, etc, and acting as a point of contact with the County in the event of bad weather.  They want to know by 31st October if you want to take part.

• A358 – a design and build contractor will be sought in the New Year and the next forum will be held after that has been announced. There was a great deal of concern expressed about the volume of traffic that is likely to be using side roads as a result of the Expressway.

• Brexit – SCC is now, in its words, ‘well progressed’ in developing plans for Brexit. They have been working closely with the district councils and other partners to ensure we are fully prepared and our services can run as smoothly as possible. One example is that they have moved all their Office 365 data from Microsoft’s European data centres in Dublin into UK-based data centres. A Brexit Communications Manager has been appointed and they have set up workstreams to identify risks and develop actions around those risks such as ‘Hardship (including food)’, business continuity, business support, information, intelligence, and monitoring, communications and community engagement, and Settled status. They are keen to hear from local communities any issues you are experiencing relating to Brexit, eg, if people are not receiving the help they need, are experiencing hardship as a result of Brexit, or are struggling to get ‘Settled’ status. Scammers have been contacting people claiming to be from the ‘NHS Brexit Team’ and stating that medicines and prescriptions will have to be paid for in advance due to supply issues in Europe. The caller then tries to get people’s bank details over the phone. Please publicise as much as possible.
• Measles - This highly infectious viral illness can be very unpleasant and occasionally leads to serious complications. The UK lost measles-free status earlier this year due to an increase in confirmed cases and evidence that transmissions of measles had been re-established. The increased number of cases has been directly linked to a fall in the number of children who are vaccinated, in particular the second dose of the MMR vaccination. Evidence has shown that cases of measles occur in communities where vaccine uptake is low, and a even small decline in uptake can have an impact. Anyone who has not received two doses of MMR vaccine is at risk and they are urged to make an appointment now to get vaccinated. More information can be found at www.nhs.uk/conditions/measles.

• Climate change – SCC declared a ‘climate emergency’ earlier this year, as did the five district councils in Somerset. Rather than develop its own strategy to tackle this so-called emergency, county has been working with the districts on a cross-authority strategy aimed at showing the actions needed to make Somerset carbon neutral by 2030. They have engaged with experts from various fields to develop a strategy framework. To reach as many people in the community as possible, day-long ‘climate summits’ will be held during November and December in each district, run by Somerset Climate Action Network, to give groups and individuals an opportunity for face to face discussions with industry experts. The ‘local’ one is on November 16 in Taunton Library from 10 am to 4 pm. An online survey is due to go live before the end of November and an event aimed at businesses is taking place on December 3. A bespoke website will also be launched, and tailored business and industry focussed consultation and young people focussed engagements events will take place, including online consultation for all secondary school age children (aged 11 to 18 years). A draft strategy and action plan should be ready for consultation by February/March 2020, and a final strategy document brought forward for adoption next July.

• School places – September saw the opening of applications for school places for 2020. The deadline for secondary school places is 31 October (Thursday) and for primary school admissions the deadline is 15 January. County are encouraging everyone to submit three preferences, including their local school as one of those preferences. Applications should be made online here https://www.somerset.gov.uk/education-and-families/apply-to-start-school.

• Costa Coffee Fostering Events – Over the next few weeks information events about fostering opportunities are being held in Yeovil , Shepton Mallett, and Bridgwater, kindly supported by Costa Coffee. More information can be found at www.fosteringinsomerset.gov.uk.

• Opposite Sex Civil Partnerships - Somerset Registration Service is ready and waiting for couples wishing to tie the knot through a new ‘opposite sex civil partnership’ next year. They would like to hear from couples interested in booking a ceremony in 2020 following the change of Government legislation which will make civil partnerships available to opposite as well as same sex couples. There are more than 120 licensed venues and ceremonies will be tailored by SCC registration staff to suit each couple’s preferences. The contact email for anybody interested is somersetregistrations@somerset.gov.uk
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